LEIGH AND BRANSFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of Leigh and Bransford Parish Council held at Leigh and Bransford Memorial Hall at 7.00pm on Tuesday 24 November 2015.

Present:           
Mr J Sharp (chairman)


Ms H Thompson




Mrs A Jones



Mr R Husband




 

Mr B Porter 



Mr M Gloster

 



Mr G Jones



Mr P Hawkins



Mr K Suttill



Ms S Rouse (Parish and District Cllr – part meeting)



Mr P Tuthill (County councillor – part meeting)



Mr A Warburton (District councillor – part meeting)



Three members of the public (part meeting)

1. Welcome and Apologies

The chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting. There were apologies from Mr S Seymour.

2. a) Declarations of Interest in items on the agenda (personal and prejudicial) 

Mr Jones, Mr Hawkins and Ms Thompson declared an interest in item 6d – Appeal notification, Hop Pole Green.

b) Changes to be notified to the Register of Interests and Gifts and Hospitality 

None

3. Open Forum

Mr Ralph requested an update on his request to lower the speed limit on the A4103 outside his home. The chairman confirmed that WCC had agreed that such a change would be considered if a new car park and entrance is built for the school, but that a change would take at least six months.

He also raised the problem of parking in Leigh Sinton. The chairman confirmed that the parish council had been in contact with the police and that a location meeting to look at the issue with police and safer roads partnership representatives is being arranged. 

The parish council meeting was reconvened.

4.
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held 22nd September
Having previously been circulated the minutes were proposed by the chairman, seconded by Mr Jones, and approved by all. 

5.
Reports of representatives of other bodies:
a) Worcestershire County Council 
Councillor Tuthill gave an overview of the process for obtaining s106 funding for highways development and asked the parish council to consider any requests for addition to the list held by WCC engineers.  He also confirmed that following local pressure WCC had changed their approach to parking at Leigh & Bransford Primary and 15 spaces (which may increase to 30) will now be provided for parents dropping children off. There will also be space for buses to enter the site. The parish council will be consulted when the plans go out for consultation.

b) Malvern Hills District Council 

Councillor Rouse confirmed that the MHDC senior management team had now been restructured. One employee had already left and another two would leave in the next six months. 

The chairman noted that the Wychavon planning site contains more information than that published by MHDC and provides a complete trail, including queries and investigations. Councillor Warburton agreed to look into the matter.

In the absence of the chairman of planning, Mr Seymour, it was agreed that Mr Sharp should chair the planning section of the meeting. Counsellor Rouse left the meeting at this point.

6.
Planning
a) Minutes of the planning committee meeting held on 27 October 2015.

Having previously been circulated, the minutes were accepted and signed.

b) Matters arising from previous minutes

The chairman had visited Mr Westwood in connection with the possible need for road closure during electrical work at Coles Green. He confirmed that he was happy to meet with the owners of Oak View to progress the matter.

c) Planning applications received.

	L&B         ref
	MHDC ref
	Application
	Location 
	 PC

 recommendation
	Notes

	15/25
	15/01457/HOU
	Replacement conservatory
	Hill House

Brockamin Lane

Leigh

WR6 5JZ
	 Approval
	

	15/26
	15/01478/FUL
	Land is currently arable with a culvert running beneath it. Break open culvert and feed through a wetland/swale before feeding back into the culvert. This aims to reduce flooding of the farmland and reduce pollution entering the River Teme. This work will increase the cross section and area of the watercourse and allow silt to drop out prior to entering the River Teme.
	Land at River Lands

Teme Lane

Leigh

WR6 5JY
	 Approval
	


d) Appeal notification

Planning Appeal Reference:
APP/J1860/W/15/3131591

Proposal:
Outline application to erect four bungalows with some matters reserved except for access.

Location:
Land at Hop Pole Green, Leigh Sinton, WR13 5DP

Appellant:
Lady C Flight

Mr Seymour had submitted a response on behalf of the parish council objecting to the development on the following grounds:

·  Lack of consultation on the needs of the community of Leigh Sinton

·  Concern over the ability of local sewage infrastructure to handle additional waste

·  Congestion on the A4103

·  The development is outside the settlement boundary

e) Planning decisions received from MHDC

15/00879/HOU

Northview

Extension & double garage
Approved

15/01264/HOU

The Barn, Brockamin
Garage & log store

Approved

Appeal decision

APP/J1860/W/15/3129997
Land to SW of Elmhurst Farm
32 dwellings
Dismissed

f) Neighbourhood plan update

Mr King reported that the group are still collating the results and are meeting with local groups and organisations to obtain further feedback. The steering group will meet again in December and the next consultation will be held in early 2016 at the Memorial Hall. 


 Ms Rouse had circulated a report highlighting the main themes identified so far, focussing in particular on the need for safer walking and cycling routes both within the parish and connecting to Malvern, safer road crossings and in outlying areas, better public transport. 


It was noted that relatively few people had responded to the question about the school.


The meeting closed briefly to allow Mr Beard to ask what percentage of households had responded to the questionnaire. Ms Thompson confirmed that the response rate had been 30% - a good rate of response.

The meeting was re-opened.

Mr Gloster reported the nets had blown down again at the Bank House and asked if there was any update. The chairman noted there was not, but suspected investigations must be taking place regarding drainage – though there is nothing on the website to indicate what has been asked of the developers. He suggested contacting the planning department to report the blown down nets. 

The planning section concluded, Ms Rouse re-joined the meeting.

7.
 Updates on matters arising in previous minutes


a) Highways Matters


1. Request for a sign to Bransford at Powick traffic lights

The clerk had written to WCC Councillor Smith and a response is awaited. The chairman asked Ms Rouse to follow up the matter as district councillor.

2. Overhanging hedge – Black & White Cottages, Hereford Road 

The hedge is still overgrown. The clerk to follow up.

3. Overhanging hedges – Suckley Road and A4103 Bank House to Chapel Lane

The hedge at Laburnum cottage is tidy but still too wide and is restricting the width of the footway. Given that cutting back further may affect the short-term health of the hedge it was suggested that a visit to the resident might be more appropriate than another letter. The chairman agreed to speak with Mr Seymour, who lives locally.

The Bank House hedge has grown through the ditch and onto the verge and needs cutting back. It was suggested that the clerk contact the owner rather than the management - the chairman to provide contact details.

4. Blocked drains Sherridge road and opposite The Fox

The work is still outstanding and WCC has been chased up.

5. Request for bus stop sign – A4103 Bransford

People waiting for the bus are now standing further from the garage, closer to The Fold. The item to be removed from the agenda.

6. Flooding on the A4103

The blocked drains have been dealt with, but ditches at The Croft belonging to Mr Tooby need to be cleared.

7. Parking in Leigh Sinton

The chairman read out letters from Mr Lapworth, a resident of Leigh Sinton, highlighting the parking problems in the village. The matter was discussed and the possibility of a car park suggested. It was noted that the clerk had been in contact with the police and county council. Police CSO Butcher’s response was read out, confirming that the police are aware of the ongoing issues and intend to arrange a location meeting with the Safer Roads Traffic Management advisor to suggest possible measures the parish council can take forward to the highways department.

It was noted that the hedge in Clewer Close is overgrown and reducing the width of the road and has been reported to WCC.

b) Parish council contact details and security procedures – Data is now being backed up to Norton        Cloud so there is both digital and cloud copies of all parish council generated documents.

c)       Councillor Tuthill – discretionary fund.

The following suggestions were put forward

·  Footways and cycle paths from Leigh Sinton to Malvern (Dyson Perrins), the Memorial Hall and Bransford. 

· A lay-by opposite The Oak for the bus

· Junction improvements (noting the need to balance these against not wanting street lights)

· A bus stop opposite Suffield Close

· Safer crossings for the children to reach the school. (The meeting briefly closed to allow Mr Beard to suggest an underpass, similar to the one at the Bank House Golf Club)

· A footpath from Hop Pole Green to Castle Green

Any further suggestions to be brought to the next planning meeting.

d) Issues raised in parish profile document

The chairman requested that the issues raised be taken into account in the neighbourhood planning process

e) Allotment provision

The need to provide allotments was discussed. The item to be discussed further at the next meeting.

f) Malvern House, Leigh Sinton

The clerk had been in contact with the local police who also had no recent records relating to the property. The officer recommended that any members of the public concerned about the safety or security of the property be advised to call the police on 101for assistance.

g) Gardener for community garden, Leigh Sinton

The vacancy had been advertised and there having been no enquiries Mr Locke, who provides gardening services at the Memorial Hall, has been approached to carry out light gardening duties.

h) Scrap business - Suffield Road

The area has been cleared – the matter to be removed from the agenda.

i) Enquiry re horse box movements – Sandlin

Mr Seymour is looking into the matter – to be carried forward to the next meeting.

j) Possible road closure in relation to electrical works at Oak View

The item had been covered under item 6b.

8.

Budget and precept 2016/17


The cash book, summary of expenditure for the year to 31/10/15, projected expenditure figures to 31/3/16 and draft budget figures for 2016/17 had been circulate for discussion.  The chairman explained the increases proposed for certain budget heads:

· Increased provision for clerk's salary based on an incremental pay rise following completion of CiLCA 

· Pension costs of £650 (cost to the council £259 – the remainder deducted from the clerk’s gross pay)

· The addition of a £250 donation to Leigh & Bransford Badgers Football Club

· An increase in the cost of outdoor areas maintenance due to the cost of maintaining the Jubilee garden in Leigh Sinton and the cost of maintenance works to Rectory Wood (currently out to tender)

· A provision for costs associated with neighbourhood planning – estimate of £2000

The chairman explained that this gave rise to a total of £20,495, an increase on the £19.408 requested in previous years, noting that the costs associated with Rectory Wood and neighbourhood planning were currently unknown. Concern was raised that in percentage terms this meant an increase of 5.6%, though the chairman clarified that in monetary terms this amounted to an additional £1.27 per year for a band D property.

Mr Husband proposed that the budget be accepted, Ms Thompson seconded and it was agreed unanimously.

There was further discussion. Mr Gloster expressed concern about raising the precept. Ms Rouse noted that CALC recommend that parish council’s hold one year worth of precept in reserves and asked for clarification re current reserve levels. The clerk confirmed that if the expenditure was as projected, the parish council would end the year as it had started, with one and a half year’s value of precept in reserve. It was agreed that this figure was too high and should be reduced. The chairman made the point that it would be wrong to fund year on year running costs from reserves, which should be used for expenditure to benefit the parish. Ms Rouse requested that reserve and bank balance details be provided at parish council meetings to ensure all councillors had full information on the parish council’s financial position. It was agreed this would be a good idea.

A letter had been received from Leigh & Bransford parochial Church Council requesting an increase in the annual grant to cover increasing expenditure. The matter was discussed. Mr Porter suggested that a more effective way forward would be to offer support for specific projects that benefit the community. This way all groups in the parish would be able to put proposals before the parish council and access funding. This was agreed and the clerk was asked to write back to the church explaining the decision.

9.
Woodland survey and tenders for works – Rectory Wood


Following the woodland survey letters have been sent out to five local contractors requesting tenders for the work identified. Responses are awaited.


The clerk asked if the regular inspections of the wood being carried out, particularly after severe weather, were being recorded. The chairman agreed to look into the matter.

10.
Finance


a)   Accounts paid since previous meeting


Black Pear Garden Services

September (two cuts)


£44.00


BGS




Lengthsman – September

£243.00


BGS




VAS – September


£40.00


J Barker



Clerk – October



£714.31

b)   Accounts passed for payment

Royal Mail Group


Response envelopes


£6.66

Black Pear Garden Services

October (one cut)


£22.00

BGS




VAS – October



£34.50

BGS




Lengthsman – October


£216.00

Barton Tree Consultancy

Survey – Rectory Wood


£450.00

S Rouse



Re-imbursement (plants)

£24.92

J Barker



Clerk – November


£723.16

S Rouse



Re-imbursement (Garden exp)

£13.95

11.      
Reports from committees and working groups
a. Footpath working Group –.No report

b. Memorial Hall – Mr Gloster confirmed that he had resigned as parish council representative on the Memorial Hall committee. It was noted that improvement work will be taking place in the hall during December.
12.
Councillors reports 


Ms Rouse reported that there would be a delivery of bark at the community garden the coming weekend.

The chairman reported on VAS results for Dragon’s Cross.  The average speed recorded had been below 40mph, though some speeds in excess of 60mph had also been recorded.

Ms Thompson requested that a VAS is needed on Sherridge Road

Mr Porter asked if there was data available from the speed camera at Dragon’s Cross. The clerk to contact the Safer Roads Partnership for information.

Mr Porter noted the inconvenience that had been caused during the week-long closure of Stocks Lane. The signs had been poorly placed and had not been removed for several days after the completion of the work.

The problem of dog mess on the pavement in Leigh Sinton was discussed. It is particularly bad in the area around the bus shelter and the village shop. Ms Rouse suggested spraying it orange to highlight the problem and act as a deterrent. Mr Jones agreed to purchase some spray.

13.
Date and time of next meeting 

Planning Committee Meeting – Tuesday 15 December 2015, 7.00pm at Leigh & Bransford Memorial Hall.


Chairman.............................................

Date..................................................
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